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Such proceedings are governed by 5 
U.S.C. 5514; 

(5) By referring the debt to the Treas-
ury for offset against any refund of 
overpayment of tax (see subpart C); 

(6) By administrative offset (see sub-
part D); or 

(7) By liquidation of security or col-
lateral. When the Endowment holds se-
curity or collateral that may be liq-
uidated and the proceeds applied to 
your debt through the exercise of a 
power of sale in the security instru-
ment or a nonjudicial foreclosure, such 
procedures may be followed unless the 
cost of disposing of the collateral will 
be disproportionate to its value or spe-
cial circumstances require judicial 
foreclosure. 

(c) Notice of opportunity for review. 
The Notice provided by the Chair-
person under paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion will also advise you of the oppor-
tunity to obtain a review within the 
Endowment concerning the existence 
or amount of the debt, the proposed 
schedule for offset of Federal employee 
salary payments, or whether the debt 
is past due or legally enforceable. The 
Notice shall also advise you of the fol-
lowing: 

(1) The name, address, and telephone 
number of an officer or employee of the 
Endowment whom you may contact 
concerning procedures for requesting a 
review; 

(2) The method and time period for 
requesting a review; 

(3) That the filing of a request for a 
review on or before the 60th day fol-
lowing the date of the Notice will stay 
the commencement of collection pro-
ceedings; 

(4) The name and address of the offi-
cer or employee of the Endowment to 
whom you should send the request for a 
review; 

(5) That a final decision on the re-
view (if one is requested) will be issued 
at the earliest practical date, but not 
later than 60 days after the receipt of 
the request for a review, unless you re-
quest, and the review official grants, a 
delay in the proceedings; 

(6) That any knowingly false or frivo-
lous statements, representations, or 
evidence may subject you to: 

(i) Disciplinary procedures appro-
priate under 5 U.S.C. Chapter 75, 5 CFR 

part 752, or any other applicable stat-
ute or regulations; 

(ii) Penalties under the False Claims 
Act (31 U.S.C. 3729–3733) or any other 
applicable statutory authority; and 

(iii) Criminal penalties under 18 
U.S.C. 286, 287, 1001, and 1002, or any 
other applicable statutory authority; 

(7) Any other rights available to you 
to dispute the validity of the debt or to 
have recovery of the debt waived, or 
remedies available to you under stat-
utes or regulations governing the pro-
gram for which the collection is being 
made; and 

(8) That unless there are applicable 
contractual or statutory provisions to 
the contrary, amounts paid on or de-
ducted for the debt that are later 
waived or found not owed will be 
promptly refunded to you. 

(d) The Endowment will respond 
promptly to communications from you. 

§ 1150.6 What opportunity do I have to 
obtain a review of my debt within 
the Endowment? 

(a) Request for review. If you desire a 
review within the Endowment con-
cerning the existence or amount of 
your debt, the proposed schedule for 
offset of Federal employee salary pay-
ments, or whether the debt is past due 
or legally enforceable, you must send 
such a request to the officer or em-
ployee of the Endowment designated in 
the Notice (see § 1150.5(c)(4)). 

(1) Your request for review must 
carry your signature and fully identify 
and explain with reasonable specificity 
all the facts and evidence that support 
your position. Your request for review 
should be accompanied by available 
evidence to support your contentions. 

(2) Your request for review must be 
received by the designated officer or 
employee of the Endowment on or be-
fore the 60th day following the date of 
the Notice. Timely filing will stay the 
commencement of collection proce-
dures. If you file a request for a review 
after the 60-day period provided for in 
this section, the Endowment will ac-
cept the request if you can show that 
the delay was the result of cir-
cumstances beyond your control or be-
cause you did not receive notice of the 
filing deadline (unless you had actual 
notice of the filing deadline). 
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(b) Inspection of Endowment records re-
lated to the debt. (1) In accordance with 
§ 1150.5, if you want to inspect or copy 
Endowment records related to the debt, 
you must send a letter to the Endow-
ment official designated in the Notice 
stating your intention. Your letter 
must be received within 30 days of the 
date of the Notice. 

(2) In response to the timely request 
described in paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section, the designated Endowment of-
ficial will notify you of the location 
and time when you may inspect and 
copy records related to the debt. 

(3) If personal inspection of Endow-
ment records related to the debt is im-
practical, reasonable arrangements 
will be made to send you copies of 
those records. 

(c) Review official. The Chairperson 
shall designate an officer or employee 
of the Endowment (who was not in-
volved in the determination of the 
debt) as the review official. When re-
quired by law or regulation, the En-
dowment may request an administra-
tive law judge to conduct the review, 
or may obtain a review official who is 
an official, employee, or agent of the 
United States, but who is not under the 
supervision or control of the Chair-
person. However, unless the review is 
conducted by an official or employee of 
the Endowment, any unresolved dis-
pute you have regarding whether all or 
part of the debt is past due or legally 
enforceable (for purposes of collection 
by tax refund offset under § 1150.31) 
must be referred to the Chairperson for 
ultimate administrative disposition, 
and the Chairperson must notify you of 
his or her determination. 

(d) Review procedure. After you re-
quest a review, the review official will 
notify you of the form of the review to 
be provided. The review official shall 
determine whether an oral hearing is 
required, or if a review of the written 
record is sufficient, in accordance with 
the Federal Claims Collection Stand-
ards. In either case, the review official 
shall conduct the review in accordance 
with the Federal Claims Collection 
Standards. If the review will include an 
oral hearing, the notice sent to you by 
the review official will set forth the 
date, time, and location of the hearing. 

(e) Date of decision. The review offi-
cial will issue a written decision, based 
upon either the written record or docu-
mentary evidence and information de-
veloped at an oral hearing, as soon as 
practical, but not later than 60 days 
after the date on which the Endowment 
received your request for a review, un-
less you request, and the review official 
grants, a delay in the proceedings. 

(f) Content of review decision. The re-
view official will prepare a written de-
cision that includes: 

(1) A statement of the facts presented 
to support the origin, nature, and 
amount of the debt; 

(2) The review official’s findings, 
analysis, and conclusions; and 

(3) The terms of any repayment 
schedule, if applicable. 

(g) Interest, penalty charge, and admin-
istrative cost accrual during review pe-
riod. Interest, penalty charges, and ad-
ministrative costs authorized by law 
will continue to accrue during the re-
view period. 

§ 1150.7 What interest, penalty 
charges, and administrative costs 
will I have to pay on a debt owed to 
the Endowment? 

(a) Interest. (1) The Endowment will 
assess interest on all delinquent debts 
unless prohibited by statute, regula-
tion, or contract. 

(2) Interest begins to accrue on all 
debts from the date that the debt be-
comes delinquent. The Endowment will 
not recover interest if you pay the debt 
within 30 days of the date on which in-
terest begins to accrue. The Endow-
ment shall assess interest at the rate 
established annually by the Secretary 
of the Treasury under 31 U.S.C. 3717, 
unless a different rate is either nec-
essary to protect the interests of the 
Endowment or established by a con-
tract, repayment agreement, or stat-
ute. The Endowment will notify you of 
the basis for its finding when a dif-
ferent rate is necessary to protect the 
interests of the Endowment. 

(3) The Chairperson may extend the 
30-day period for payment without in-
terest where he or she determines that 
such action is in the best interest of 
the Endowment. A decision to extend 
or not to extend the payment period is 
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